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SUBJECT

AN ORDINANCE related to conducting elections entirely by mail; amending Ordinance 15523, Section 2, adding a new chapter to K.C.C. Title 1 and repealing Ordinance 918, Section 3, as amended, and K.C.C. 1.08.030.
COMMITTEE ACTION
At its June 2, 2009 meeting, the Government Accountability and Oversight Committee unanimously made a do pass recommendation for proposed substitute ordinance 2009-0347.  The ordinance was amended to repeal K.C.C. 1.08.020 that provides for poll judges and inspectors.  These positions will no longer be needed when elections are conducted entirely by mail.
SUMMARY

The ordinance would remove one condition which has not yet been met in the Vote-by-mail Ordinance, and require all future county elections to be conducted entirely by mail. The condition being removed is the appointment and confirmation of a superintendent of elections.
BACKGROUND
On June 19, 2006, the King County council approved Ordinance 15523 directing that all future county elections be conducted entirely by mail on a date established by the director of elections, but only after certain conditions had been met.  The ordinance envisioned that all-mail elections could begin as early as 2007 or 2008.  The required conditions established by the council included (1) the appointment and confirmation of a director of elections and a superintendent of elections, (2) completion of a cultural change and management training, (3) Council approval of a plan for regional voting centers and ballot drop boxes and (4) the implementation of an Internet-based ballot tracking system.
These conditions were established primarily to ensure that the elections office had sufficiently trained leadership, management, staff and systems in place to successfully manage a transition to vote-by-mail.  All the conditions of Ordinance 15523 have been met except for the appointment and confirmation of a superintendent of elections. Several national recruitment efforts have been conducted but for various reasons, candidates have withdrawn.
ANALYSIS
King County elections has been closely watched prior to 2004 and even more closely monitored since 2004 by the public, the media, and various good government and watchdog groups. One such group is the Citizens' Elections Oversight Committee (CEOC), established by the King County Council. It is fair to say that media reports and most election oversight groups have noted significant improvements in the way King County conducts elections. 
In its report on 2008 election oversight activities, the CEOC states: “the Elections Division has continued to improve all aspects of conducting elections relating to staff performance and procedural matters.”  In March of 2009 the CEOC wrote a letter to the Council recommending that all future elections be conducted entirely by mail even though a superintendent of elections has not yet been appointed and confirmed.

The CEOC makes the observation that the major improvements to elections operations have been achieved without a superintendent in place. The CEOC letter goes on to say that, in the committee’s view, there is more risk of error in conducting an election with approximately 500 poll sites and 2,000 temporary workers than in the tightly controlled environment that can be achieved in a single facility with all-mail voting. The results of the February special election were highly accurate with one countywide race and two junior taxing districts. All but one county in the state have decided to conduct elections entirely by mail.  
Independently, Council staff has observed elections prior to 2004 and subsequent to that time. Staff also talked about the experience of counties going to all-mail elections with the Office of the Secretary of State and the Chelan County Auditor and member of the Washington State Auditor’s Association.  

Staff observations on the conduct of King County elections are that far better policies, procedures, laws and training have resulted in much more accurate and transparent elections.  Ballot security measures, ballot duplication procedures, signature verification and reconciliation procedures all combine for reliable, accurate results. One of the most important changes since 2004 is the requirement to account for all ballots. This is a very complicated process that the County executes very well consistently. 

The representative from the Secretary of State’s Office confirms the observation that all-mail elections reduces the opportunity for human error since all ballots are processed in an single facility with close supervision by permanent elections staff rather than voting and counting ballots at many poll sites. The Office also has found that ballot security is improved since ballots are not being transported around the county and that voter turnout in special elections is somewhat higher as voters are made aware of the election when they receive their ballot in the mail.  The Chelan County Auditor confirmed these same observations on all-mail elections and noted the Auditor’s Association members have had similar conversations at their gatherings.
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